MINUTES OF THE WORKING GROUP 1 

      MEETING OF CCP4  

         HELD AT YORK ON JANUARY 7, 2000

Present:  

Neil Isaacs (Chairman) 
Glasgow University    

Eleanor Dodson  

York University

Phil Evans


MRC, Cambridge        

Lindsay Sawyer 

Edinburgh University  

Jennifer Littlechild 

Exeter University 

Christine Cardin 

Reading University 

Jim Naismith 


St Andrews University 

Colin Nave


Daresbury Laboratory 

Peter Moody


Leicester University

Mark Roe


Institute of Cancer Research

Chris Davies


Sussex

Vilmos Fulop


Warwick University

Peter Artymiuk

Sheffield University

Ben Bax


SmithKline Beecham

Richard Pauptit 

Zeneca

David Brown


Pfizer

Sue Bailey (secretary)

Daresbury Laboratory

Apologies:  Bill Hunter, Geoff Barton, Debbie Harding, David Stuart, Keith Wilson, John Helliwell, Simon Phillips, David Moss, Ben Luisi, Alan Wonacott, Ravi Acharya

1. Minutes of the previous meeting (Jan 8 1999)
Two spelling mistakes were noted in the minutes of the previous meeting. The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as a true and accurate record. 

2. Matters arising from the minutes
2.1.  Salary anomalies. These have been sorted as far as is possible.

2.4. The Bath Summer School was successfully run by Garry Taylor and Jim at St Andrews. Leo has agreed to run a PX Summer School at Bristol this year.

2.5. It may be possible to apply for money to run workshops from the EU Framework V. It is likely to be  more difficult to get support for the Study Weekend. Keith and Sue will investigate.

3.1. Data Collection workshop. Colin Nave has agreed that a workshop will be organised at DL this year, probably late summer.

3.4. CCP4 Travel fellowships. Three fellowships have been given for people to attend the study weekend this year, one to a student from India, and two to scientists from China. The organisation of the fellowships is taking more time than expected, and a record will be kept of this. 

3.6 Finances. A contract has been arranged for Alexei Vagin to work at  York, and for a person at the EBI although the EBI are still in the middle of recruitment. 

6. Proposal for EM software development. This has not progressed very far but there will be a meeting later the same day to decide how to proceed.

3. Chairman's report

The chairman presented the report from the executive committee (enclosed with these minutes) and asked for any questions. 

Points discussed were:

3.2. Staff. There was some discussion of whether we should look to recruit more DL staff, and whether we should be looking to retain existing staff.

3.4. The executive committee has agreed to support the Bristol PX Summer School and to underwrite it at the level requested by Leo Brady (£13,000). There was a surplus of £5000 from the St Andrews Summer School which would be paid back to CCP4. 

3.5. Overseas fellows. It was agreed that they should be formally introduced at the start of the Study Weekend.

4. Proposal to Co-opt additional executive committee members.

Neil pointed out that members of the executive committee were aging and it is desirable to get more younger people involved, while at the same time retaining access to the experience that already exists. He suggested that the executive committee should have the flexibility to co-opt additional members as appropriate. This was agreed.

5. Election of new chairman and executive committee member

Chairman. Neil left the room for this agenda item. Phil Evans nominated Neil Isaacs to continue as CCP4 chairman and this was seconded by Jim, and Jenny, and agreed. Eleanor gave a vote of thanks to Neil for his past work, including the grant renewal which had gone so well.

Member. Leo and Eleanor left the room for this agenda item. There were two nominations, for Eleanor Dodson and Leo Brady. There was some discussion and a vote, and Leo Brady was elected to the executive committee.

Neil welcomed Leo to the executive committee, and thanked Eleanor for her contribution to the executive committee for the last 4 years. He also confirmed that the exec committee would be using the ability to co-opt people to the committee to ensure that Eleanor’s knowledge and expertise was not lost.

6. Final 1998/99 budget and estimated 1999/00 budget

The final 1998/99 budget was agreed with no questions. Neil pointed out that at the end of the 1999/00 financial year there will be an embarrassing amount carried over, and that we should feel responsible to the industrial users to spend this money on improving the Suite. The executive committee had recently considered several options for this. 

It was agreed that in spite of the healthy balance we should still apply to the EU for workshop funds, as this left more money to fund program development.

Eleanor asked if we would be prepared to accept proposals from outside the UK, for example Victor Lamzin would like extra help with ARP/wARP. One of the issues discussed was that CCP4 needs to distribute everything developed from its funding, including source code of programs. It was agreed that Sue should formalise the conditions for CCP4 to fund a development project and these should be made available to interested parties.

7. Proposal for CCP4 to fund an appointment for Eleanor.

(Eleanor left the room for this agenda item) 

Neil said that Eleanor would  reach retirement age in about 2 years and that it would be a shame if she was no longer able to carry out work within the University and related to CCP4 after this time. He proposed approaching York University asking them to make a post for Eleanor, funded by CCP4 after her retirement date.  This would allow Eleanor to retain an office, computer etc at York. There was enthusiastic agreement that Neil should be given the authority to start negotiations with York University.

8. Temporary Contracts.

Andrew Leslie/MOSFLM. Neil had received a letter from Andrew Leslie, thanking CCP4 for funding Harry Powell. It described the work Harry has done and their plans for future work. Andrew requested a further two years funding from CCP4 to support further development of MOSFLM. Andrew confirmed that he is happy for MOSFLM code to be distributed as part of CCP4 although it will continue to be available from the MRC-LMB web site also. WG1 agreed that CCP4 should continue to fund MOSFLM development as requested. It was agreed to very important to fund data processing software which can be made freely available to academic laboratories.

Alexei Vagin has been working at York on protein dictionaries in mmCIF format, which are being incorporated into REFMAC. They will be released very soon, and will require support and revision initially. A formal request will be made to the executive committee to continue Alexei’s contract for a further year. It is hoped that Alexei’s dictionaries will be used by other refinement programs as well as REFMAC. Peter Moody noted that a graphical interface to the dictionaries would be very useful. It was agreed that CCP4 should continue to fund Alexei in this work, given a satisfactory outcome from the first year.

9. Proposal for CCP4 to fund a programmer to work on DM

The executive committee received a proposal from Kevin Cowtan, asking CCP4 to fund James Foadi for one year to work on DM. The executive committee was positive about the proposal but since the WG1 meeting was imminent had left the decision to WG1. After studying the proposal, WG1 agreed that it should be funded.

10. Proposed tender to find a supplier of a graphics program for CCP4.

CCP4 has never aimed to distribute a graphics program for 3-D viewing or map-fitting. However, CCP4 is now in a position to fund such developments and it is becoming increasingly important that CCP4 has the capability for 3-D viewing, and possibly also map-fitting / model building.  Neil suggested that the way CCP4 should approach this is by specifying what we want and putting out a tender for someone to develop and maintain code which would belong to CCP4. WG2 could be given the task of writing a detailed specification. 

Phil noted that a display graphics program is very much easier than an automated model building program for fitting maps. Phil did not want to rule out collaborating with people already developing this type of software. It was agreed that we would obviously target people we know are already involved with graphics software. David Brown suggested that if the cost was very high CCP4 should be prepared to approach industrial users to form a consortium to fund the project. Neil thanked David and said that in the first place we would try to fund the work ourselves to retain independence. Richard Pauptit commented that an illustration package would be nice to complete the Suite.

This proposal was delegated to WG2 to look into.

11. Next Study Weekend
The date will be 5/6 January and the venue will probably be York University. Suggested topics included high throughput crystallography, structural genomics, crystallisation, isomorphous replacement, molecular replacement, fragment searching and non-crystallographic symmetry. After some discussion the idea of grouping MR, fragment searching and NCS was the most popular idea and Kevin Cowtan and Jim Naismith were suggested as organisers. These suggestions will be passed to WG2 for implementation. 

12. Any other business

Workshops. CCP4 wants to encourage people to come forward with ideas for workshops, including support for regional meetings, as is already done for the Galashiels meeting. Jenny said she is interested and has talked to Leo about organising something  for the south west region. 

Travel Scholarships. Sue suggested that in future years each fellow should be assigned a contact from the PX community to help them organise their programme and travel arrangements. This was agreed.

Postdocs and students are needed to help test the GUI. CCP4 would be prepared to arrange some support for people prepared to do this. Neil left this for WG1 to approach CCP4 if they had a suitable person.

Siting issues for CCP4. Neil noted there has been much discussion over where the new Synchrotron source will be sited. There is expected to be a statement in the next few weeks. There is no point in second guessing the decision but we need to be prepared. It is important that CCP4 is sited close to an active PX group. If the new Synchrotron source is not at DL then we need to decide the best place for CCP4. Neil asked WG1 to give the executive committee the authority to come up with a proposal on what should happen to CCP4 at the next WG1 meeting. Neil stressed that it is important to talk to the DL staff and let them know that the issue is being discussed.

13. Next Meeting

Neil thanked everyone for attending the meeting. The next meeting will be on the 5th January next year in York.

--- Sue Bailey (secretary)
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